# Serbia

## by Misha Savic

### *Capital:* Belgrade *Population:* 7.164 million *GNI/capita, PPP:* US\$12,480

Source: The data above are drawn from the World Bank's World Development Indicators 2015.

Nations in Transit Ratings and Averaged Scores										
	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
Electoral Process	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25
Civil Society	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.50	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25
Independent Media	3.25	3.50	3.75	3.75	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.25
National Democratic Governance	4.00	3.75	4.00	4.00	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75
Local Democratic Governance	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50
Judicial Framework and Independence	4.25	4.25	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50
Corruption	4.75	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.25
Democracy Score	3.71	3.68	3.79	3.79	3.71	3.64	3.64	3.64	3.64	3.68

Nations in Transit Ratings and Averaged Scores

NOTE: The ratings reflect the consensus of Freedom House, its academic advisers, and the author(s) of this report. The opinions expressed in this report are those of the author(s). The ratings are based on a scale of 1 to 7, with 1 representing the highest level of democratic progress and 7 the lowest. The Democracy Score is an average of ratings for the categories tracked in a given year.

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Early parliamentary elections in March brought a landslide victory to the center-right Serbian Progressive Party (SNS) led by Aleksandar Vučić. The vote results shattered the political opposition and eliminated a few smaller groups from the parliament. Despite deep differences over austerity, SNS formed a ruling coalition with the Socialist Party (SPS), its junior coalition partner in the previous government.

With its increased dominance of the parliament, the SNS-led ruling coalition faced no significant challenge in adopting new legislation, including laws needed for future EU membership. The Cabinet of Prime Minister Vučić restated its resolve to join the bloc and implement an agreement on normalizing ties with Kosovo without recognizing its unilateral secession. Government priorities temporarily shifted when catastrophic floods hit the country in May, pushing the economy deeper into recession. The country sought to attract foreign investors and improve its business environment, but failed to complete the large privatizations promised by SNS.

The government sought public support for austerity measures and for an arrangement with the International Monetary Fund (IMF). Cuts in public sector wages and pensions triggered protests in December. The introduction of notaries in Serbia's legal system led to a protracted strike by lawyers, which hampered the court system.

Despite threats by radical groups, police successfully protected the first uninterrupted Pride Parade in Serbia's capital, an important milestone for LGBT rights. Informal groups and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) launched initiatives on a range of issues during the year, including charity work, the protection of minorities, consumer rights, and the fight against crime.

News coverage became less diverse in 2014 amid dwindling media revenues and occasional political pressure, particularly on local outlets that rely heavily on local authorities for advertising contracts and subsidies. Most corruption cases remained open while new abuses such as questionable bank lending became acute, requiring additional efforts to tackle graft.

**National Democratic Governance.** Promising economic revival and a renewed fight against corruption, SNS won nearly two-thirds of the seats in parliament in the March elections, leaving the opposition fragmented and weak for most of 2014. SNS dominates the new cabinet, with junior coalition partner SPS filling a few ministerial posts. While some observers are concerned about the concentration of power in the hands of one political party, there is also hope that a strong government can finally implement necessary reforms, including fiscal consolidation and reining in the public debt. Accession negotiations with the European Union began in January, amid public approval for joining the bloc. The government also worked on closer ties with Russia and China, and refused to join Western sanctions against Russia over the conflict in Ukraine. *Serbia's national democratic governance rating remains unchanged at 3.75*.

**Electoral Process.** Election observers with the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) reported that fundamental freedoms were respected during the 2014 snap parliamentary polls, despite occasional intimidation of voters. Election coverage was substandard amid declining media integrity. Scattered incidents took place on Election Day in several municipalities, with limited impact. Local votes held in a number of municipalities mirrored SNS's success on the national level. *Serbia's electoral process rating remains unchanged at 3.25*.

**Civil Society.** Civil society in Serbia is underfunded, but grassroots movements and citizen initiatives have been very active in recent years. Despite threats by radical groups and the condemnation of the Serbian Orthodox Church, the first uninterrupted Pride Parade in Serbia's capital took place in September. NGOs backed initiatives to introduce hate speech and hate crimes into law, and activists won a court case against a prominent politician over homophobic remarks. Citizen initiatives targeted drug dealers and violent anti-Roma rhetoric, and ad hoc groups used social networks to pressure the authorities on issues such as health care, consumer protection, and education. *Serbia's civil society rating remains unchanged at 2.25*.

**Independent Media.** Media independence and professionalism deteriorated under economic duress, which together with the increased dominance of one political party led to more self-censorship. The nation's top political talk show was taken off the air allegedly due to political pressure. Verbal and physical attacks continued against journalists, despite calls for better protection of reporters and for full investigations of earlier violence against them. Several news websites came under cyber attacks after running reports critical of the authorities. The prime minister engaged in verbal sparring with an OSCE official over freedom of speech. Opposition parties claimed they were underrepresented in election campaign coverage due to political pressure on media by the ruling parties. *Serbia's independent media rating declines from 4.00 to* 4.25.

**Local Democratic Governance.** Most local democratic governance challenges in 2014 concerned the northern province of Vojvodina, whose government defied attempts by the central authorities to hold early elections. The Democratic Party remained in power in Vojvodina even as it suffered election defeats elsewhere in the country. A revised statute for the province was approved in May to comply with a Constitutional Court ruling that had struck down some provisions of the previous one. Many ethnic Albanians in the three southern municipalities of Serbia feel more loyal to neighboring Kosovo than to Serbia, and integration of the community remains a major challenge. *Serbia's local democratic governance rating remains unchanged at 3.50*.

**Judicial Framework and Independence.** Judicial reforms, long overdue and urgently needed for Serbia's progress toward EU membership, stalled for most of 2014 and even suffered setbacks, in part because of a months-long strike by lawyers. The protest, triggered by a tax hike and the introduction of notaries, complicated more than 200,000 court cases and created system-wide delays. A historic backlog of cases remained and hundreds ended without a verdict as the statute of limitations ran out. Restitution of private property seized under Communist rule made some progress but most claims still await an outcome. Appraisal rules for judges and prosecutors were adopted but need to be fully implemented. A law on protection of whistleblowers was adopted. *Serbia's judicial framework and independence rating remains unchanged at 4.50*.

**Corruption.** Widespread tax evasion and fraudulent bank loans heightened the need to fight corruption, but the ruling SNS party has yet to build a track record of concrete results. New high-profile cases were opened involving owners of large companies, while those begun in previous years are still ongoing. The EU urged the government to use its strong backing in parliament to follow through with anticorruption commitments. The government jumpstarted privatizations of

state-owned companies where losses due to the misuse of funds had bled the state budget and pushed up the public debt. *Serbia's corruption rating remains unchanged at 4.25*.

### Outlook for 2015.

Serbia may face crucial choices in 2015. It will have to decide whether it can commit to meeting conditions for further integration with the European Union, notably the implementation of an EU-brokered deal with Kosovo, as well as tough measures needed to cut the budget deficit and rein in public debt. It will be a challenge for the ruling SNS to maintain its high approval ratings under these circumstances and deliver on numerous election promises, such as attracting foreign investors and jumpstarting the economy. The country's international position may hinge on further balancing between the European bloc it aspires to join and its historical ally, Russia. The country assumes the rotating presidency of the OSCE in January.

# MAIN REPORT

#### **National Democratic Governance**

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
4.00	3.75	4.00	4.00	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75

Early elections in March won Aleksandar Vučić's Serbian Progressive Party (SNS) the biggest parliamentary majority<sup>1</sup> held by any party since the rule of strongman Slobodan Milošević in the 1990s.<sup>2</sup> SNS's electoral platform was based on intense criticism of opponents—particularly the once-powerful Democratic Party (DS)—along with pledges to finally bring public finances to heel, root out corruption, meet criteria for European Union (EU) membership, and mend ties with Kosovo without formally recognizing its independence.<sup>3</sup> The election results brought parliamentary politics closer to the center of the spectrum, as neither the left-leaning Liberal Democratic Party nor the right-wing Democratic Party of Serbia (DSS) met the 5 percent electoral threshold for representation in the legislature.

Accession negotiations with the EU, which began on 21 January,<sup>4</sup> were hailed as "an entirely new chapter in our relations and a major success" by then European Commission president Jose Manuel Barroso.<sup>5</sup> Although Barroso commended Serbia for reform efforts, none of the 35 acquis chapters that are crucial steps to EU membership had been opened by year's end. Some EU countries reminded Serbia that its membership aspirations hinge upon the implementation of a 2013 agreement with Kosovo under which Serbia promised to dismantle its institutions in Kosovo's Serb-populated north—a process that Serbia contends is nearly complete.<sup>6</sup> Such statements, along with proclamations by EU officials that no new members will be taken before 2020,<sup>7</sup> appeared to dim the Serbian public's view of the EU, although support for membership remained well above 50 percent throughout the year.<sup>8</sup>

Implementation of the 2013 agreement with Kosovo made little progress in 2014, initially because of elections and the change of government in Serbia and then because of early elections in Kosovo on 8 June<sup>9</sup> that were followed by six months of political before the formation of a new government.<sup>10</sup> The most contentious point of the deal—the establishment of an Association of Serb Municipalities in Kosovo—was held up by a disagreement between Serbia and Kosovo over whether the body will have any executive powers.<sup>11</sup> Local Serbs took part in the elections organized by the government in Pristina, in hope of securing some autonomy for their community.<sup>12</sup>

While Kosovo remained a sensitive issue for Serbia's electorate, the economy topped the agenda for most of 2014, particularly after floods in May caused damage estimated at up to  $\notin$ 2 billion,<sup>13</sup> pushing the country deeper into an already creeping recession.<sup>14</sup> A national state of emergency was declared after more than a dozen municipalities were flooded by record rains, hampering economic activity, particularly power production, mining, and agriculture.<sup>15</sup> International donor conferences were organized in Paris and Brussels,<sup>16</sup> and international institutions such as the World Bank and the EU committed funds for recovery.<sup>17</sup>

With parts of Bosnia and Croatia also under water, the floods brought a resurgence of regional cooperation and solidarity. However, nationalist passions flared anew in October during a soccer match between Serbia and Albania.<sup>18</sup> The match was disrupted when a drone carrying a flag displaying the map of Greater Albania (combined territories of Albania and Kosovo, plus parts of neighboring Montenegro, Macedonia, Greece, and southern Serbia) flew over the

stadium, triggering a melee between the players and fans. Serbian authorities said the stunt was a deliberate provocation by Orsi Rama, the brother of Albanian Prime Minister Edi Rama, who was in the audience.<sup>19</sup> The Albanian side rejected the accusation<sup>20</sup> and the incident led to scattered attacks against businesses owned by ethnic Albanians in Serbia,<sup>21</sup> and to the postponement of an official visit to Belgrade by the Albanian prime minister.<sup>22</sup>

The visit eventually took place on 11 November but was marked by yet another incident<sup>23</sup> when Rama, in a live broadcast of a press conference with his host, Serbian prime minister Vučić, urged Serbia to recognize Kosovo. Vučić promptly rejected the notion, saying in front of the cameras that the guest had abused Serbia's hospitality by making such a demand.

Rama was in Belgrade again on 16–17 December as one of 16 leaders from Central and Eastern Europe who gathered to meet Chinese premier Li Keqiang for talks on financing infrastructure projects in their countries.<sup>24</sup> China had created a \$10 billion fund for investments in the region, also supporting work for Chinese construction and other companies that expand overseas. Serbia used the opportunity to emphasize its multipronged foreign policy, seeking stronger ties with Asia and the Middle East in tandem with efforts to become an EU member.

Vučić traveled to Berlin in August for talks with Chancellor Angela Merkel.<sup>25</sup> The government in Belgrade welcomed Russian president Vladimir Putin in October, just as Western sanctions against Russia were intensifying over the conflict in Ukraine.<sup>26</sup> Serbian officials refused to join the EU and U.S. sanctions against the Putin regime, citing historical ties with Russia and the need to preserve access to a lucrative market for Serbian products.<sup>27</sup> EU officials did not demand that Serbia comply immediately with EU policies but stressed that the Balkan candidate eventually will have to harmonize its foreign policy as it moves closer to the bloc.<sup>28</sup>

Serbian companies actually increased sales to Russia as Moscow retaliated against Western Europe by imposing its own import ban on EU producers.<sup>29</sup>

The issue of relations with Russia came against the backdrop of rising public debt and a widening fiscal deficit,<sup>30</sup> which Serbia struggled to contain for most of 2014. Another setback was Russia's decision in December to abandon its South Stream gas pipeline project, which could possibly have improved Serbia's energy security and benefited its economy in general.

Acknowledging that it must stop subsidizing unprofitable state companies and trim the public payroll, Serbia agreed with the International Monetary Fund (IMF) on a three-year standby deal intended to consolidate public finances and boost investor confidence.<sup>31</sup> The government temporarily cut public sector wages by 10 percent and, on the advice of foreign investors, the National Assembly (parliament) adopted bills dealing with construction, bankruptcy procedures, asset sales, and energy, all intended to improve the business environment.<sup>32</sup>

Opposition parties' objections to the measures made little difference, given the ruling coalition's commanding majority in parliament. Former ruling parties DS and DSS suffered internal rifts during the year that led to further fragmenting of the opposition.<sup>33</sup> Former president Boris Tadić launched a defector group from DS,<sup>34</sup> and Vojislav Kostunica, the founder and longtime leader of the conservative DSS, stepped down after the election defeat in March. His departure triggered a power struggle among the remaining members, with Sanda Rašković Ivić emerging as the new leader. Within months, Rasković Ivić had forged an alliance with the ultraconservative group Dveri, pushing the party deeper into right-wing territory.<sup>35</sup>

#### **Electoral Process**

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25	3.25

Before the 2014 elections, SNS had 73 seats in Serbia's 250-seat parliament—more than any other party in the governing coalition between SNS, DS, and then prime minister Ivica Dačić's SPS. SNS's popularity grew throughout 2012 and 2013 as the party promised to fight corruption and deal with the shortcomings of several previous cabinets. In late January 2014, SNS leadership asked Serbian president and SNS founder Tomislav Nikolić to call elections two years ahead of schedule so the party could form a stronger majority and accelerate reforms, particularly those needed for EU membership. Critics maintained that that the SNS could have continued with reforms even without the early vote, but Nikolić agreed to the proposal and elections were scheduled for 16 March.<sup>36</sup> The campaign period was limited to the legal minimum of 45 days.

SNS won 48.35 percent of the vote and 158 parliamentary seats. The SPS Socialists, who campaigned and ran separately from SNS but remained in the government, won 44 seats. DS won 19 seats and 18 went to the New Democratic Party led by former president Boris Tadić (the party was renamed the Social Democratic Party, SDS, in October). The remainder was distributed among parties representing ethnic minorities that are not obliged to win 5 percent of the vote in order to enter parliament. The most notable losers were the Liberal Democrats (the only mainstream party advocating recognition of Kosovo and NATO membership), and the right-wing DSS, which is against joining the EU or NATO and strongly opposes making any deal with Kosovo. In its annual report on Serbia's progress toward membership, the EU said the vote had "confirmed the European integration aspirations of the country" and that planned reforms may be easier to accomplish now that the government holds an "unprecedented" two-thirds majority in parliament.<sup>37</sup>

Observers from the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) said the elections had offered voters a genuine choice and that fundamental freedoms had been respected throughout the campaign, despite some cases of voter intimidation. Election authorities "operated efficiently, acted within legal deadlines, and passed decisions in a collegial manner," said the report, while noting that voter registration requires improvement. The most important shortcoming reported by the OSCE was a "lack of critical and analytical reporting on the campaign in the media," a reflection of the overall deterioration of the media environment.<sup>38</sup>

Scattered incidents took place during the campaign and on voting day in seven municipalities.<sup>39</sup> Arson and attacks on party premises were reported in Kruševac, Požarevac, Topola, and Užice, but they were "of a limited impact and did not disturb the campaign," according to the OSCE. The report recommended that in future elections "law enforcement bodies should take more resolute steps to prevent, identify, investigate, and prosecute instances of vote-buying, pressure, and intimidation of voters and misuse of state resources for campaign purposes."

According to Transparency Serbia, political parties spent a total of about  $\notin$ 13 million on the campaign, of which the largest share— $\notin$ 4 million—was spent by SNS and  $\notin$ 1.5 million was spent by SPS and its allies.<sup>40</sup> Officials from the ruling parties also made daily media appearances during the campaign, taking full advantage of their position and visibility. Such air time was not formally part of political advertising.

In November, the parliament amended the Law on Party Funding and Financing to allow parties to use some state-provided financing to buy real estate or pay for campaign ads. The head of Serbia's anticorruption agency, Tatjana Babić, warned that instead of facilitating oversight, the changes could hamper accountability.<sup>41</sup>

Local elections took place in the municipalities of Lučani and Mionica in December. SNS triumphed at the polls, winning control of local assemblies.<sup>42</sup> Several members of opposition parties claimed to have been attacked on election day and pointed fingers at SNS. Mionica's DS party candidate, Milan Gavrilović, was seriously beaten. Interior Minister Nebojša Stefanović rejected allegations that SNS was responsible for the violence, saying he had ordered the police to restore calm after initial incidents.<sup>43</sup>

#### **Civil Society**

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
2.75	2.75	2.75	2.75	2.50	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25	2.25

Roughly 18,000 civil society organizations (CSOs) operate in Serbia, but most are chronically underfunded, relying on government support and international donations that have shrunk since the 2008 financial crisis. New, largely informal types of civic activism have emerged in the last few years, filling some of the void and making extensive use of online media. Grassroots activism of various kinds was highly visible in 2014.

Despite threats from extremists and low support among the general public, Serbia's capital city held its first peaceful Pride Parade in 2014, breaking a multiyear trend of cancelations rationalized by security concerns.<sup>44</sup> After intensive lobbying by LGBT (lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender) activists and international rights watchdogs, the government in Belgrade committed to intense preparations and heavy security that deterred attacks by rightwing groups, coordinating its efforts with the parade's organizers. The Interior Ministry appointed a liaison officer for the LGBT community and overcame opposition by the police union, which demanded that officers not be deployed to protect the high-risk event.<sup>45</sup>

Pride organizers overcame other institutional opponents, such as the Serbian Orthodox Church and its leader, Patriarch Irinej. In an open letter published a few days before the parade, Irinej told LGBT people, "You have the right to parade, but only at your own expense and at the expense of those who give you orders," an allusion to the EU, which has long insisted that Serbia protect the parade.<sup>46</sup> Irinej also warned that the parade would bring "humiliation and violation of the moral feelings of the vast majority of humankind" and asked if acceptance of LGBT values would lead to tolerating pedophiles and incest. His comments were condemned by liberal groups and echoed by some conservative ones.<sup>47</sup>

In concert with other efforts to protect the parade, the authorities tracked calls for antigay violence on social networks and filed criminal charges against eight offenders.<sup>48</sup> The parade's organizers also called for legislation introducing the concept of hate crimes into Serbia's penal system, following scattered attacks against gay men in Belgrade and other cities,<sup>49</sup>

The EU praised the success of the Pride Parade while calling for long-term "political commitment to promote a culture of respect toward the LGBT community" amid recurring acts of discrimination, intimidation, and violence against vulnerable groups.<sup>50</sup> According to EU progress report, the groups most discriminated against remain Roma, sexual minorities, and people with HIV/AIDS. In October, the government adopted a four-year plan for implementing the 2013 anti-discrimination strategy.<sup>51</sup>

A few months earlier, LGBT activists won a case against parliamentary deputy and leader

of the United Serbia party Dragan Marković for discriminatory treatment. <sup>52</sup> Marković had repeatedly labeled gay men and women "sick," in addition to opposing any events promoting LGBTI rights. Overturning a lower court ruling, the Appellate Court ordered Marković to pay 57,300 dinars (about \$530) and refrain from further homophobic statements. The case was initiated by the Belgrade-based Gay-Straight Alliance in 2011. Marković paid the fine but issued no apology. He also retained his seat in the parliament.

A survey conducted in August by the Center for Research, Transparency, and Responsibility indicated rising public awareness of the need to hold police and government authorities more accountable for corruption and ongoing law enforcement problems.<sup>53</sup>

A previously little-known initiative launched in 2013 by the Saint Sava citizens' association in order to combat drug dealers' power in their town expanded in 2014. While continuing their activities in Lazarevac, the group brought together activists in Bajina Bašta, Mladenovac, and Valjevo to support and pressure police to combat drug abuse and sales.<sup>54</sup> Saint Sava increased its visibility by organizing meetings and public debates, bringing together families of victims to educate and prepare them to confront criminal activity. By early November, the organization had helped police to identify five top cocaine and heroin dealers in Mladenovac, despite threats from drug cartels.<sup>55</sup>

Anti-fascist Action, a nongovernmental organization (NGO) in the northern city of Novi Sad, alerted the authorities about an informal group, Srbska Akcija, that called for violence against the Roma ethnic minority.<sup>56</sup> After leaflets calling for extermination of Roma appeared in mailboxes in Belgrade, Novi Sad, and other cities, police arrested five perpetrators.

Even outside of organized associations, civic activism was highly visible in 2014. Following media reports that the doctoral theses of some government officials, including Interior Minister Nebojša Stefanović, lacked scientific and academic merit, more than 800 university professors signed a petition demanding the formation of a special commission to investigate the matter. They also demanded that all products of academic work be made available online so that the entire public could see them.<sup>57</sup>

The year also witnessed a number of successful social media campaigns. A number of hospitals changed their menus after patients in their maternity wards uploaded pictures of the junk food they were being served<sup>.58</sup> In November, a Facebook initiative demanding the reversal of the failed privatization of the state-owned company Beograd Film led to an "Occupy Cinema" protest at the Zvezda theater in Belgrade.<sup>59</sup>

In June, Serbian authorities set up the National Convention on the European Union as a way for civil society groups to become involved in the accession negotiation process. The convention gathered around 200 civil society organizations into 21 working groups and covered all 35 negotiation chapters.<sup>60</sup>

While grassroots and informal groups and campaigns proliferated, other, more traditional forums appeared increasingly weak. Two leading union organizations, the Confederation of Autonomous Trade Unions of Serbia and the United Trade Unions, were unable to mount the general strike and campaign for a national referendum they had attempted after the government revised labor legislation and passed other reform measures backed by the investor community, the EU, and international financial institutions in the second half of the year.<sup>61</sup>

<b>Independent Media</b>	
--------------------------	--

3.25	3.50	3.75	3.75	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.00	4.25
------	------	------	------	------	------	------	------	------	------

Freedom of speech and independence of the media deteriorated in 2014, even as the authorities adopted legislation designed to make media ownership and financing more transparent. In its annual progress report, the EU expressed "concerns about deteriorating conditions for the full exercise of freedom of expression."<sup>62</sup>

Before the March parliamentary elections, the DS party reported that on at least two occasions a local cable provider controlled by an SNS party member had suddenly suspended service to viewers in southeastern Serbia during scheduled television appearances by DS chairman Dragan Djilas. DS called this "censorship that exceeds even the darkest times that we thought were far behind us."<sup>63</sup>

During the devastating floods in May, the authorities brought in 15 people for questioning—two of them journalists—and held three of them in detention for up to 10 days for allegedly spreading false, alarming information and panic about the scope of the disaster. The three detainees had posted on Facebook that the consequences of the floods were much worse than what the authorities acknowledged and had caused a higher number of deaths. They were released in response to public outrage over their detention and calls for their release from the OSCE, among others. However, charges were filed against 9 of the 15 people interrogated. Prosecutors cited the penal code, under which causing panic through mass media during a national emergency is punishable with jail time. At the time of the flooding, social networks were not defined as means of mass communication—a distinction that was formalized with new media legislation in August.<sup>64</sup>

Also during the floods, the Teleprompter.rs and Drugastrana.rs websites were blocked after publishing critical reports about the prime minister, and the online edition of popular daily newspaper *Blic* had to remove some critical content.

In the aftermath of these events, the International Federation of Journalists appealed to the Serbian government to respect media freedom and permit journalists to do their jobs: "We fear that the abuse of such law [against spreading false news and panic] will lead to self-censorship among journalists and media organizations. Journalists must be allowed to report freely without fear and intimidation," the federation said in its appeal.<sup>65</sup> Dunja Mijatović, the OSCE's representative on media freedom, expressed particular concern over the blocked websites. She urged the Serbian authorities "to put an end to this and stop interfering with the work of online media."<sup>66</sup> In response, Prime Minister Vučić denied any involvement in the blocking and accused Mijatović of trying to smear him and the government.<sup>67</sup>

Prominent news website Peščanik.net also suffered an anonymous cyber attack in June after running reports about allegedly plagiarized doctoral theses by prominent officials, including members of the ruling SNS party.<sup>68</sup> Vučić again denied any state involvement in the attacks and pledged a full investigation.

The nation's most popular political talk show, "Utisak Nedelje" (Impression of the Week), was taken off the air in September under apparent government pressure on the program's broadcaster, B92 Television. While B92 said it merely wanted to change the show's time slot and shift it to another frequency, the show's host, Olja Bećković, accused Prime Minister Vučić of pulling strings that led to the cancellation. Vučić was reportedly angered by his opponents' frequent appearances on the weekly show.<sup>69</sup>

According to a survey by the Independent Association of Journalists in Serbia (NUNS), in 2014 there were 20 physical and verbal attacks on journalists and six lawsuits, three of them

filed by people with criminal records.<sup>70</sup> In one particularly shocking case, Luka Bojović, a murder suspect held in Spain as the alleged leader of a criminal gang, sued award-winning investigative reporter Brankica Stanković for violation of honor and reputation. Stanković, whose series of documentaries "Insider" led to threats that landed her under around-the-clock police protection in 2009, published a memoir of these events in 2013 that included classified police records about Bojović, implicating him in three murders and an alleged plot to kill her.<sup>71</sup>

Davor Pašalić, the editor of the Belgrade-based FoNet news agency, was badly beaten by thugs near his home in July. There was no apparent motive for the violence, but the attackers made reference to his Croatian ethnicity. The government condemned the attack and pledged a swift investigation that had made no visible progress by the end of 2014.<sup>72</sup>

A several-months-long survey of journalists by the Konrad Adenauer Foundation in 2014 found a dispiriting decline in the professionalism of Serbia's media. "It is increasingly obvious that media are drifting away from their main purpose to inform citizens and begin to merely run bulletins, becoming propaganda tools," said Aleksandra Popović, the foundation's project coordinator.<sup>73</sup>

Serbia's media regulatory framework, although adapted in coordination with the EU, also came under scrutiny in 2014 following a report that the Serbian media law had been changed to suit a cable provider looking to launch a joint venture with content producers.<sup>74</sup> The venture between U.S.–based CNN and the regional cable provider created N1 Television, operating in Serbia, Bosnia-Herzegovina, and Croatia. According to the Media Observatory report, the media law adopted in August abandoned the standard requirement on unbundling related activities and allowed the distributor to produce content, which could lead to possible favoring of its own channel, contrary to free-competition standards.

NUNS also launched a petition, published in late September, warning that freedom of speech is in "serious jeopardy" in Serbia, with pluralism of opinions and ideas on the decline. According to the document, the implementation of media laws is to blame, rather than the media laws, themselves. It also noted that the number of political talk shows and investigative reports had decreased, while tabloid newspapers, inclined to ruling officials and interest groups, had begun to dominate the media market.<sup>75</sup>

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
3.75	3.75	3.75	3.75	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50	3.50

#### **Local Democratic Governance**

The only substantial local government structures in Serbia, a country of 7.2 million people, are in the autonomous northern province of Vojvodina. The rest of the country is divided into municipalities where local authorities are elected by local votes and their composition doesn't always reflect power balance at the central level. This system dates back to the onetime structure of Yugoslavia, which had six autonomous republics, including the Socialist Republic of Serbia, and two provinces—Vojvodina and Kosovo. The question of how much autonomy Vojvodina should enjoy in present-day Serbia remains a source of political friction and debate.

Throughout 2014, the ruling SNS party tried to take full control of the Vojvodina government but failed to oust DS leader Bojan Pajtić from the governorship. Attempts to trigger early elections for the 120-seat Vojvodina assembly failed, as Pajtić maintained crucial support from the Alliance of Vojvodina Hungarians, even after a reshuffle of the province's government

on 4 November.<sup>76</sup>

A revised statute for Vojvodina was approved in May as a result of collaboration between the national parliament and the provincial assembly; a December 2013 Constitutional Court ruling had struck down some provisions in the previous document.<sup>77</sup> A law on Vojvodina's resources, however, is yet to be adopted as prescribed by the Constitution. In October, dozens of local activists from the Novi Sad-based Vojvodjanski Klub held a rally demanding legislative, judicial, and executive powers for the province, which would create a de facto state. Upgrading Vojvodina to the status of a "republic" would turn Serbia into a federation of Vojvodina and the rest of the country—a solution that is not acceptable to the central authorities.

According to the European Commission's 2014 progress report on Serbia, administrative and management capacity at the local levels remains weak, with "significant disparities" among municipalities. The National Council for Decentralization and the inter-ministerial Municipal Finance Commission remained inactive and none of the tools needed to monitor functions delegated to municipalities has so far been developed. Still, the report found that Vojvodina "continued to provide a high degree of protection for minorities and the interethnic situation remained generally good, despite sporadic incidents."<sup>78</sup>

Many ethnic Albanians in the three southern municipalities feel more loyal to neighboring Kosovo than to Serbia, and integration of the community remains a major challenge.<sup>79</sup> Some locals hung up banners with a map of Greater Albania after it appeared during the soccer match in Belgrade and warmly greeted Albanian Prime Minister Edi Rama in October, indicating they consider him their leader rather than any Serbian official. Fourteen years ago, the area saw an armed insurgency in a bid to secede from Serbia and merge with Kosovo. After the conflict was defused with international support, an amnesty opened the way for former guerrillas to become representatives of the community. One of them, Jonuz Musliu, made statements in November 2014 calling for unimpeded use of Albanian flags in the area and the use of Kosovo-published textbooks in schools.<sup>80</sup> A study by the Education Ministry, conducted from February to July in 16 schools in the area, showed that only 5 percent of pupils speak Serbian.<sup>81</sup>

Among other issues, locals' refusal to acknowledge Serbian authorities and institutions resulted in significant nonpayment of utility bills. The state-owned power producer and distributor, Elektroprivreda Srbije, said on 1 August that households and business in the three southern municipalities owed 2 billion dinars (€16 million) in uncollected payments. Attempts to cut off electricity to customers who did not pay their bills led to physical attacks on Elektroprivreda employees.<sup>82</sup>

During the year, the government established new scholarships for university and highschool students in this region and made investments in infrastructure and grants to local entrepreneurs. All but one ethnic Albanian party boycotted the March parliamentary elections.

Another troubled but more peaceful area is the historical region of Sandžak in southcentral Serbia. The community, which prefers to be referred to as ethnic Bosnian since the violent breakup of Yugoslavia, remains underrepresented in local administration, the judiciary, and the police, according to EU findings.<sup>83</sup> The area also remains one of the most underdeveloped in Serbia. Classes in the Bosniak language started to be held in primary schools during the year to meet the demands of the local Muslim population.

The SNS and allied groups won landslide victories in several early municipal elections in 2014, including in Mionica and Lučani.<sup>84</sup> They garnered 64.7 percent of the votes cast in Mionica (more than twice the 27 percent they had won in the previous elections) and 51.9 percent in Lučani, a huge increase from the 11.6 percent they had won in 2012. Opposition party

Dosta je Bilo (Enough is Enough) and a local group of ethnic Vlachs each demanded new elections in the municipality of Majdanpek on the grounds that the local election commission had given SNS sole control of ballot printing and distribution.<sup>85</sup>

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
4.25	4.25	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50

**Judicial Framework and Independence** 

Serbia's judicial system continues to suffer from inefficiency, judicial bias, and a major case backlog. The judiciary's track record of convictions is particularly weak in corruption cases. The EC progress report for 2014 also condemned the practice of "publicly commenting on trials and announcing arrests and detentions in the media ahead of court decisions" and noted that Serbia still needs to implement a comprehensive system of regular individual and periodic evaluation of judges and prosecutors.<sup>86</sup> The court system made moderate progress on a few fronts in 2014, including the adoption of a law on protection of whistleblowers from retaliation, discrimination, or criminal proceedings.<sup>87</sup> In other areas, it regressed, particularly with a months-long strike by lawyers that began in September and nearly paralyzed the system.

A proposed tax hike on lawyers and legislative changes in 2014 introduced the use of notaries and made them mandatory for checking and certifying contracts. As this took a considerable chunk of work away from lawyers, the Bar Association of Serbia organized a strike in mid-September, threatening to disbar members who did not take part. They also demanded a reduction in the proposed tax increase and the resignation of Justice Minister Nikola Selaković, who had supported both the tax and the controversial Law on Notaries. The strike caused delays in an estimated 200,000 court cases, including in criminal proceedings, according to the Supreme Court of Cassation.<sup>88</sup>

The strike also brought proceedings for more than 1,600 people in detention, including 166 foreign nationals, to a standstill. Milan Stevović, the Justice Ministry official in charge of the penitentiary system, told a parliamentary committee on 1 December that the strike had threatened detainees' rights to a lawyer and trial. He also warned of possible prison riots over delays caused by the strike.<sup>89</sup> The government rolled back the proposed tax hike in December but the lawyers' strike was ongoing at year's end.

Serbia's judiciary already suffers from a vast backlog of cases. Every year, hundreds of cases are delayed beyond the statute of limitations, leading to acquittals, even on serious charges.<sup>90</sup> In 2014, these included cases against family members and close allies of late president Slobodan Milošević, at least two businessmen accused of tax evasion and involvement a Ponzi scheme, and a Serbian Orthodox Church official accused of pedophilia.<sup>91</sup>

The backlog of cases remained in excess of 2 million in 2014, according to the High Judicial Council. Resolving these may take years, due to persistent differences in the workload among judges and a lack of adequate premises and equipment, according to the EU report, which also called for a unified case management system in Serbia and a functional system of compensation to victims of crime through criminal and civil proceedings. The authorities drafted a special law on protection of the right to trial in reasonable time in July 2014, but its implementation remains in question.<sup>92</sup>

Serbia's judiciary also had to deal with decades-old issues, such as the Communist-era confiscation of private property. By the end of 2014, assets worth more than €1 billion had been

returned, usually to descendants of the original owners, as the long-delayed restitution finally began to take off. Some 75,000 claims had been filed, some for the same property, and most still await resolution.<sup>93</sup> The assets consist mostly of residential and commercial buildings and land. Claimants often faced difficulties in gaining access to their property even after rulings on restitution, as current occupants were able to delay moving out through various legal motions.<sup>94</sup>

The year saw some progress in processing war crimes cases related to the 1990s conflicts in the former Yugoslavia, including through cooperation with EULEX, the EU's rule of law mission in Kosovo, and with the authorities of neighboring Bosnia-Herzegovina and Croatia. Serbia opened investigations in three cases and brought charges against 10 people; five judgments were rendered in first instance, with 13 convictions. A lower court ruling in a complex case of war crimes in Kosovo against Albanian civilians acknowledged for the first time the responsibility of members of the Yugoslav army, who were sentenced to up to 20 years in prison.<sup>95</sup>

To better reintegrate the hundreds of judges and prosecutors who lost their jobs under a controversial reappointment procedure in effect during 2009 and 2010, the government announced plans in October 2012 to roughly double the court network, in what was also described as an effort to improve citizens' access to justice following a 2010 judicial overhaul that merged the country's 138 municipal courts into just 34 basic courts. In 2013, the parliament then approved legislation by which the court network would be expanded to 66 basic courts in January 2014.<sup>96</sup> Rules for appraisal of judges and prosecutors were adopted by the High Judicial Council and the State Prosecutorial Council in July 2014, and dozens of court presidents were appointed on a permanent basis a few months later.<sup>97</sup> However, the recruitment and appointment of magistrates remained governed by "unclear criteria," according to an EU assessment, and the new court network had yet to demonstrate increased efficiency at year's end.

In 2014 the Constitutional Court struck down a requirement that only graduates of the socalled Judicial Academy, established in 2010, could become judges.<sup>98</sup> The EU, which supports the academy, called for changing the relevant law to make it comply with the ruling and beefing up the academy's training capacity and expertise, so that it eventually becomes the "compulsory point of entry" to the judicial profession.

The authorities resorted to "preventive detention" during Chinese Premier Li Keqiang's visit to Belgrade in December. They detained 11 foreign members of the dissident Falun Gong movement, who had presumably come to Serbia in order to use Li's visit to draw attention to human rights violations in China. Their detention was criticized by European Parliament member Eduard Kukan, who demanded their immediate release and an explanation from the Serbian government.<sup>99</sup> All were freed after the Chinese officials left Belgrade on 18 December.

Continuing challenges to the judicial system include the need to deal with juvenile delinquents amid rising violence by children under the age of 14. Serbia's current system allows almost no measures against them, despite frequent cases of robbery and physical attacks by young perpetrators.<sup>100</sup>

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
4.75	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.25	4.25

### Corruption

After years of coalition cabinets prone to internal disputes, the SNS-dominated government was

in a position to enforce laws meant to reduce corruption. Results in 2014 remained patchy and the country still needs to build up a track record of concrete successes, including a better ratio of convictions to indictments. Serbia declined by six ranks In Transparency International's 2014 Corruption Perceptions Index, from 72 to 78 among 175 countries and territories; TI noted that "anti-corruption measures are still not convincing enough."<sup>101</sup> Serbia continued to implement recommendations of the Council of Europe Group of States against Corruption (GRECO), which should strengthen institutions dealing with corruption.

Corruption in public procurement and state-owned companies are a major source of financial drain on public resources, according to TI in Belgrade.<sup>102</sup> The government also commonly makes arrangements for large infrastructure projects through bilateral agreements with other countries, rather than using open-market tenders that provide better transparency. In December 2012, a Chinese company was awarded a major contract for the construction of two highways in Serbia,<sup>103</sup> which finally began in December 2014.<sup>104</sup> Serbia and China also signed an agreement on Chinese capital investment in the construction of a thermal power plant in Kostolac.<sup>105</sup>

According to Serbia's own Anti-Corruption Agency, nearly half of the government bodies on the central and local level were late in reporting to the agency on implementation of the national anticorruption strategy in their field of competence. The agency stepped up asset declaration checks among state officials and filed 168 requests for misdemeanor proceedings relating to asset declarations in 2013, of which 142 were for failing to submit reports on time. It filed 14 criminal charges in the first four months of 2014, according to the most recent available data, of which nine were due to suspicion that a public official did not report property or gave false information to conceal facts.<sup>106</sup>

Most corruption cases that began in the previous year went unresolved in 2014, including the embezzlement and tax evasion indictment against the owner of Delta Holding, Miroslav Mišković, and his son and nine associates. There was also no substantial progress in shedding light on 24 suspicious privatizations for which the EU demands clarification. However, in August the government launched a probe into the sale of oil and gas company Naftna Industrija Srbije (NIS)—one of Serbia's biggest assets—to Gazprom Neft in 2008.<sup>107</sup> The investigation had made no visible progress at year's end. Meanwhile, the government continued to negotiate cheaper Russian gas deliveries to local chemical companies.<sup>108</sup>

Taxpayers' money was used to cover losses of two banks in 2014—Univerzal Banka and Srpska Banka—amid accusations of corruption and mismanagement from the regulator, the central bank, and shareholders.<sup>109</sup> These are the latest among several banks whose assets appear to be dwindling due to questionable lending practices. Miroslav Bogićević, the owner of diversified conglomerate Farmakom, was arrested on 24 November on charges of taking bank loans without providing appropriate collateral,<sup>110</sup> including from Univerzal Banka, in which he had a stake. Bogićević was close to the Democratic Party, which led the government prior to 2012. Goran Perčević, the owner of the Interkomerc trading company and a former ranking official of the Socialist Party, Goran Perčević, was arrested on 15 November, accused of taking 1.4 billion dinars (around €13 million) in loans from Univerzal Banka, also in violation of regulations concerning creditworthiness.<sup>111</sup>

Political influence is the root cause of such abuses, even on privately owned banks, according to Miroslava Milenović, Serbia's only forensic accountant, who worked at the Economy Ministry until June 2014. Milenović quit, citing a lack of political will to fight corruption, days after giving an interview to the *Danas* daily newspaper in which she spoke

about ties between the political elite and banks.<sup>112</sup>

The problem of bad banks has contributed to the mounting public debt, as the government takes out foreign loans-including from the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development-to replenish its Deposit Insurance Agency funds. All savings deposits of up to  $\in$  50,000 are guaranteed by the state.<sup>113</sup>

A December 2014 survey by Belgrade-based Mreza za poslovnu podrsku (Business Support Network), found that corruption was most common in local utilities and land registries/cadastres. Almost 40 percent of construction companies polled said they encountered corruption when applying for site and construction permits in Serbia. A breakdown showed that the officials soliciting bribes asked for cash in 55 percent of cases, followed by merchandise (18 percent), services (17 percent), and contributions for political parties (10 percent). The most corrupt geographical area was southern Serbia (56 percent of cases), followed by central Serbia (32 percent), Belgrade (25 percent), western Serbia (24 percent), and Voivodina (17 percent).<sup>114</sup>

#### AUTHOR: MISHA SAVIC

Misha Savic is a reporter for Bloomberg News in Belgrade. A Knight International Journalism Fellow, Mr. Savic also worked for the Associated Press for 15 years, reporting on the breakup of Yugoslavia and post-conflict developments in Southeastern Europe.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> National Assembly of the Republic of Serbia, "National Assembly in Numbers," http://www.parlament.rs/nationalassembly/national-assembly-in-numbers.1743.html. <sup>2</sup> "Vučić izabran za premijera Srbije" [Vučić Elected Premier of Serbia], Vesti.rs, 27 April 2014,

http://www.vesti.rs/Vesti/Vučić-izabran-za-premijera-Srbije.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "Ekspoze mandatara Aleksandra Vučića" [Inaugural Speech by Aleksandar Vučić], B92.net, 27 April 2014, http://www.b92.net/info/dokumenti/index.php?nav\_id=841275.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Serbia's European Integration Office, "Održana prva međuvladina konferencija između Srbije i EU" [First Inter-Governmental Conference Held Between Serbia and EUJ, news release, 21 January 2014, http://www.seio.gov.rs/vesti.145.html?newsid=1629.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> European Commission (EC), "President Barroso Meets Serbian Prime Minister Dačić," news release, 21 January 2014, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release IP-14-52 en.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Putin and Kosovo Stand on the way of Serbia's EU Integration," EUINSIDE, 8 January 2015, http://www.euinside.eu/en/news/putin-stands-on-the-way-of-serbias-eu-integration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Komesar Han: Nema spremnih za EU pre 2020" [Commissioner Hahn: None Ready For EU Before 2020], Mondo, 30 September 2014, http://api.m.wm.rs/a732102/Info/Srbija/Komesar-Han-Nema-spremnih-za-EU-pre-2020.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> In April 2014, 55 percent of respondents to a public opinion poll said they would vote in favor of EU accession and 31 percent said they would vote against. The last Gallup survey of 2014 (from December) found that 57 percent of adult Serbians would vote to join the EU versus 28 percent who would vote against it. "Više građana podržava pristup Srbije EU" [More Citizens Support Serbia Joining EU], Radio-Televizija Srbije, 4 April 2014,

http://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/125/Dru%C5%A1tvo/1566695/Galup%3A+Vi%C5%A1e+gra%C4%91ana+p

odr%C5%BEava+pristup+Srbije+EU.html; and Delegation of the European Union to Serbia, "Istraživanje javnog mnenja: Stabilna većinska podrška građana članstvu Srbije u EU" [Public Opinion Survey: A Stable Majority of Citizens Support Serbia's Membership in the EU], news release, 1 December 2014, http://europa.rs/istrazivanjejavnog-mnenja-stabilna-vecinska-podrska-gradana-clanstvu-srbije-u-eu/. <sup>9</sup> "Izbori na Kosovu: Tači proglasio pobedu" [Elections in Kosovo: Thaci Declares Victory], *Novi Magazin*, 8 June

<sup>2014,</sup> http://www.novimagazin.rs/vesti/na-kosovu-danas-vanredni-izbori-za-skupstinu-kosova.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "Kosovo Chooses New Government After Six-Month Stalemate," Deutsche Welle, 9 December 2014,

http://www.dw.de/kosovo-chooses-new-government-after-six-month-stalemate/a-18119560.

<sup>11</sup> "Tahiri: Izvršna ovlašćenja ZSO su iluzija" [Tahiri: Executive Power of ZSO is an Illusion], Vecernje Novosti, 27 December 2014, http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/politika/aktuelno.289.html:526386-Tahiri-Izvrsna-ovlascenja-ZSO-su-iluzija.

<sup>12</sup> "Jablanović: 52.000 Srba glasalo na izborima na Kosovu" [Jablanović: 52,000 Serbs Voted in Elections in Kosovol, Blic, 9 June 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/471965/Jablanovic-52000-Srba-glasalo-na-izborimana-Kosovu.

<sup>13</sup> "EBRD: Šteta od poplava u Srbiji 1,5 do dve milijarde evra" [EBRD: Flood Damage in Serbia 1.5 to 2 billion Euros], Blic, 29 May 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Drustvo/469535/EBRD-Steta-od-poplaya-u-Srbiji-15-do-dvemilijarde-evra.

<sup>14</sup> "Србија је ушла у трећу економску рецесију" [Serbia Enters Third Economic Recession], Srbija Danas, 1 November 2014, http://www.srbijadanas.net/srbija-je-usla-u-trecu-ekonomsku-recesiju/.

<sup>15</sup> "Vlada Odlučila: Zbog poplava uvodi se vanredna situacija u Srbiji!" [Government Decided: Emergency Situation in Serbia Because of Floods!], Telegraf, 15 May 2014, http://www.telegraf.rs/vesti/politika/1070164-vlada-odlucilazbog-poplava-uvodi-se-vanredna-situacija-u-srbiji. <sup>16</sup> "Za Srbiju prikupljeno 995 miliona evra" [995 Million Euros Raised for Serbia], *Blic*, 16 July 2014,

http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/480912/Za-Srbiju-prikupljeno-995-miliona-evra.

Gordana Filipovic, "International Donors Meet to Help Serbia With Flood Recovery," Bloomberg, 22 May 2014, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-05-22/serbia-gathers-donors-for-post-flood-aid-as-fiscal-gap-swells.html.

<sup>18</sup> "Haos na utakmici Srbija-Albanija: Kako su navijači uneli spornu zastavu u Beograd" [Chaos at Serbia-Albania Match: How Fans Brought Disputed Flag to Belgrade], Svet, 15 October 2014, http://www.svet.rs/planeta/haos-nautakmici-srbija-albanija-letela-albanska-zastava-tuca-na-terenu-mec-prekinut.

<sup>19</sup> "Incident na stadionu, osumnjičen brat albanskog premijera" [Incident at Stadium, Albanian Premier's Brother is Suspectl. RTS, 14 October 2014.

http://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/135/Hronika/1722856/Incident+na+stadionu%2C+osumnii%C4%8Den+brat+ albanskog+premijera.html.

<sup>20</sup> "Rama: Nisam umešan u incident na utakmici" [Rama: I am not involved in incident], Beta/AFP, 15 October 2014, http://rs.n1info.com/a5153/Vesti/Rama-Nisam-umesan-u-incident-na-utakmici.html.

<sup>21</sup> "Napadi na albanske radnje u Srbiji" [Attacks Against Albanian Shops in Serbia], Radio Slobodna Evropa/Radio Free Europe, 16 October 2014,

http://www.slobodnaevropa.org/archive/news/20141016/500/500.html?id=26641261.

<sup>22</sup> D. Vuketic, "Odložena poseta Edija Rame" [Visit By Edi Rama Postponed], *Blic*, 19 October 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/503846/Odlozena-poseta-Edija-Rame.<sup>23</sup> Branka Trivić, "Ocena analitičara: Uprkos incidentu oko Kosova, Vučić i Rama probili led" [Despite Incident

Concerning Kosovo, Vučić and Rama Did Break Ice], Radio Slobodna Evropa/Radio Free Europe, 10 November 2014, http://www.slobodnaevropa.org/content/rama-u-beogradu-sansa-za-novi-pocetak/26683014.html.

<sup>24</sup> Chinese Foreign Ministry, "Li Keqiang Attends Third Meeting of Heads of Government of China and Central and Eastern European Countries," news release, http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1220476.shtml. <sup>25</sup> "Vučić na konferenciji u Berlinu" [Vučić at Berlin Conference], B92, 27 August 2014,

http://www.b92.net/info/vesti/index.php?yyyy=2014&mm=08&dd=27&nav\_id=892557.

<sup>26</sup> "Putin u Beogradu, potvrđeno prijateljstvo" [Putin in Belgrade, Friendship Confirmed], RTS, 16 October 2014, http://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/9/Politika/1724193/Putin+u+Beogradu,+potyr%C4%91eno+prijatelistvo.htm. <sup>27</sup> Boris Cerni and Misa Savic, "Serbia Won't Join EU Sanctions Against Russia, Vučić Savs," Bloomberg, 22

August 2014, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2014-08-22/serbia-won-t-join-eu-sanctions-against-russia-Vučić-

says.html. <sup>28</sup> "Ambasador Belgije: Srbija ne mora preko noći da usaglasi spoljnu politiku sa EU" [Belgium Ambassador: Serbia http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/491050/Ambasador-Belgije-Srbija-ne-mora-preko-noci-da-usaglasi-spolinu-

politiku-sa-EU.

<sup>29</sup> "Dupliran izvoz srpske hrane u Rusiju" [Serbian Food Exports to Russia Doubled], Radio Televvizija Vojvodine, 22 December 2014, http://www.rtv.rs/sr lat/ekonomija/dupliran-izvoz-srpske-hrane-u-rusiju 550320.html.

<sup>30</sup> Republic of Serbia Public Debt Administration, "Debt Statistics: December 2014,"

http://www.javnidug.gov.rs/upload/Stanje%20i%20struktura/Debt%20report%20-%20ENG.pdf; and Serbian Finance Ministry, "Macroeconomic and Fiscal Data," 17 December 2014,

http://www.mfin.gov.rs/pages/issue.php?id=3.

<sup>31</sup> International Monetary Fund, "IMF Mission Reaches Staff-Level Agreement with Serbia on a Precautionary Stand-By Arrangement," news release, 20 November 2014,

http://www.imf.org/external/np/sec/pr/2014/pr14531.htm.

<sup>32</sup> National Assembly of Serbia, "Doneti Zakoni" [Encted laws], http://www.parlament.gov.rs/akti/donetizakoni/doneti-zakoni.1033.html. <sup>33</sup> "Umesto jednog četiri DSS" [Four DSS's Instead of One], *Danas*, 19 October 2014,

http://srbin.info/2014/10/21/umesto-jednog-cetiri-dss/.

<sup>34</sup> "NDS promenila ime, Boris Tadić prvi predsednik stranke" [NDS Changes name, Boris Tadić First Party Presidentl, Blic, 5 October 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/500008/NDS-promenila-ime-Boris-Tadić-prvi-

predsednik-stranke. <sup>35</sup> "Ozvaničena saradnja DSS i Dveri" [Cooperation DSS and Dveri Becomes Official], *Blic*, 18 November 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/512083/Ozvanicena-saradnja-DSS-i-Dveri.

<sup>36</sup> Aleksandar Vasovic and Ivana Sekularac, "Serbian Government Asks President to Call Early Election," Reuters, 28 January 2014, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/01/28/us-serbia-election-idUSBREA0R19920140128</u>. <sup>37</sup> EC, *Serbia Progress Report* (Brussels: EC, October 2014),

http://ec.europa.eu/enlargement/pdf/key\_documents/2014/20140108-serbia-progress-report\_en.pdf.

<sup>38</sup> Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR), Limited Election Observation Mission Final Report, (Warsaw: OSCE/ODIHR 22 May 2014), http://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/serbia/118968?download=true.

<sup>39</sup> These include the municipalities of Indijia, Jelašnica, Priboj, Prijepolje, Stara Pazova, Vranjska Banja, and Zaječar.

<sup>40</sup> "Stranke za kampanju potrošile oko 13 miliona evra" [Parties Spent Around 13 Million Euros On Campaign], Politika, 22 March 2014, http://www.politika.rs/rubrike/Politika/Stranke-za-kampanju-potrosile-oko-13-milionaevra.lt.html. <sup>41</sup> B. Baković, "Tatjana Babić: Zakon SNS-a otežava kontrolu finansiranja stranaka" [Tatjana Babić: SNS Law

hampers control of party financing], Politika, 7 November 2014, http://www.politika.rs/rubrike/Politika/Tatjana-Babic-Zakon-SNS-a-otezava-kontrolu-finansiranja-stranaka.lt.html.

<sup>42</sup> "SNS wins landslide victories in Mionica, Lučani election," Tanjug News Agency, 29 December 2014, http://www.infobalkans.com/2014/12/29/sns-wins-landslide-victories-mionica-Lučani-elections.

<sup>43</sup> L. Gedošević and P. Vujanac, "Pretučen Na nosioca izborne liste DS u Mionici nasrnulo 10 napadača" [Beaten Up: DS candidate in Mionica attacked by 10 people]. Blic, 28 December 2014.

http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/522810/PRETUCEN-Na-nosioca-izborne-liste-DS-u-Mionici-nasrnulo-10-

napadaca. <sup>44</sup> "Blog uživo: Uspješno održana Parada ponosa u Beogradu" [Live Blog: Pride Parade Successfully Held in Belgrade], Radio Slobodna Evropa/Radio Free Europe, 28 September 2014,

http://www.slobodnaevropa.org/contentlive/blog-uzivo-parad-ponosa-u-beogradu/26609866.html. <sup>45</sup> "Minister condemns announced strike of parts of police force," B92, 25 September 2014,

http://www.b92.net/eng/news/society.php?yyyy=2014&mm=09&dd=25&nav\_id=91711.

<sup>46</sup> "СПЦ: Парадирајте, али о свом трошку" [SPC: You Can Parade, But At Your Own Expense], Vaseljenska, 23 September 2014, http://www.vaseljenska.com/drustvo/spc-paradirajte-ali-o-svom-trosku/.

<sup>47</sup> "Osude patrijarhove izjave o Paradi ponosa" [Condemnation of Patriarch Statement About Pride Parade], Radio Televvizija Vojvodine, 23 September 2014, http://www.rtv.rs/sr lat/drustvo/osude-patrijarhove-izjave-o-paradiponosa\_520832.html. <sup>48</sup> "Policija podnela prijave zbog govora mržnje prema gej populaciji" [Police File Charges Over Hate Speech

Toward Gay Population], Blic, 23 September 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Drustvo/497186/Policija-podnelaprijave-zbog-govora-mrznje-prema-gej-populaciji. <sup>49</sup> "German Gay Rights Activist Critically Injured in Belgrade Assault," *Deutsche Welle*, 13 September 2014,

http://www.dw.de/german-gay-rights-activist-critically-injured-in-belgrade-assault/a-17920121.

<sup>50</sup> EC, Serbia Progress Report.

<sup>51</sup> Serbian Office For Human and Minority Rights, "Usvojen Akcioni Plan za Primenu Strategije Prevencije i Zastite od Diskriminacije za Period od 2014 do 2018 Godine" [Action Plan Adopted for Implementation of Strategy for Prevention of Discrimination for Period From 2014 to 2019], news release, 3 October 2014, http://www.ljudskaprava.gov.rs/index.php/yu/vesti-l/954-usvojen-akcioni-plan-za-primenu-strategije-prevencije-i-

zastite-od-diskriminacije-za-period-od-2014-do-2018-godine. <sup>52</sup> Gay Straight Alliance, "Apelacioni sud doneo pravosnažnu presudu—Dragan Marković Palma kriv za

diskriminaciju LGBT populacije" [Appellate Makes Final Ruling-Dragan Marković Palma is Guilty of Discrimination Against LGBT Population], news release, 11 July 2014, http://gsa.org.rs/2014/07/apelacioni-suddoneo-pravosnaznu-presudu-dragan-Marković-palma-kriv-za-diskriminaciju-lgbt-populacije/. <sup>53</sup> The survey was part of the Open Parliament initiative backed by Ipsos, the British Embassy in Belgrade, and the

U.S.-based National Democratic Institute. The Center for Research, Transparency and Accountability, Audit of Political Engagement in Serbia 2014 (Belgrade: Open Parliament Initiative, August 2014),

http://www.otvoreniparlament.rs/aktuelnosti/ucesce-gradana-u-politickim-procesima-u-srbiji-2014/.

<sup>54</sup> Boris Vuković, "Protiv dilera se digla četiri grada" [Four Cities Rise Against Dealers], Blic, 18 September 2014 http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Hronika/495965/Protiv-dilera-se-digla-cetiri-grada. <sup>55</sup> B. Vuković, "Pet najvećih dilera droge iz Mladenovca na spisku" [Five Top Drug Dealers in Mladenovac Listed],

Blic, 6 November 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Hronika/508792/Pet-najvecih-dilera-droge-iz-Mladenovca-na-

<u>spisku</u>. <sup>56</sup> Vuk Z. Cvijić, "Pritvor pripadniku 'Srbske akcije' letaka koji pozivaju na linč Roma" [Detention for Member of Srbska Akcija Who Called for Lynching of Roma], Blic, 2 December 2014,

http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Hronika/515911/Uhapseni-priznao-da-je-stampao-i-rasturao-letke-protiv-Roma.

<sup>57</sup> "Plagijati i lazni doktorati" [Plagiarism and Fake Doctoral Thesis, 18 June, 2014 http://www.petitions24.com/plagijati i doktorati.

Isidora Kranjčević, "Pobeda: Pogledajte kako su izgledali obroci u porodilištima juče, a kako danas" [Victory: Look at Meals at Maternity Ward Yesterday and Today], Blic, 3 September 2014,

 http://zena.blic.rs/Bebe/26056/POBEDA-Pogledajte-kako-su-izgledali-obroci-u-porodilistima-juce-a-kako-danas.
<sup>59</sup> I. Nedić, "Grupa Beograđana 'okupirala' bioskop 'Zvezda'" [Group of Belgraders "Occupy" the Zvezda Cinema], *Blic*, 21 November 2014, <u>http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Beograd/513269/Grupa-Beogradjana-okupirala-bioskop-Zvezda</u>. <sup>60</sup> EUkonvent webpage, <u>http://eukonvent.org/eng/</u>.

<sup>61</sup> J. Z. Skenderija and S. S. Rovčanin, "Sindikati traže referendum, od četvrtka generalni štrajk, poslanici raspravljaju o spornim zakonima" [Unions Demand Referendum, General Strike as of Thursday, Deputies Debate Disputed Laws], Vecernje Novosti, 15 July 2014,

http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/drustvo/aktuelno.290.html:500975-Sindikati-traze-referendum-od-cetvrtkageneralni-strajk-poslanici-raspravljaju-o-spornim-zakonima. <sup>62</sup> EC, Serbia Progress Report.

<sup>63</sup> Democratic Party, "SNS cenzuriše gore nego devedesetih" [SNS Censorship Worse Than in the 1990s], news release. 24 February 2014. http://www.ds.org.rs/medija-centar/saopstenja/17984-sns-cenzurise-gore-negodevedesetih.

<sup>64</sup> Serbian Center for Investigative Journalism (CINS), *Ispovesti uhapsenih zbog komentara na Fejsbuku* [Testimony of those arrested because of Facebook] (Belgrade: CINS, 15 October 2014),

http://www.cins.rs/srpski/news/article/ispovesti-uhapsenih-zbog-komentara-na-fejsbuku.<sup>65</sup> International Federation of Journalists, "Serbia: Respect Media Freedom," news release, 6 June 2014, http://www.ifj.org/nc/news-single-view/backpid/242/article/serbia-respect-media-freedom/.

<sup>66</sup> "OEBS protiv censure internet u Srbiji" [OSCE Against Internet Censorship in Serbia], Blic, 27 May 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Drustvo/468971/OEBS-protiv-cenzure-interneta-u-Srbiji.

<sup>67</sup> "Aleksandar Vučić Requests Apology from OSCE," InSerbia, 2 June 2014,

http://inserbia.info/today/2014/06/aleksandar-Vučić-requests-apology-from-osce/.

<sup>68</sup> "Lukićeva: Portal Peščanik oboren zbog teksta o Stefanoviću: [Lukić: Peščanik Portal Brought Down Over Stefanovic Text] Center for Investigative Reporting (CINS), 2 June 2014,

http://www.cins.rs/srpski/news/article/lukiceva-portal-pescanik-oboren-zbog-teksta-o-stefanovicu.

<sup>69</sup> Gordana Andric, "Talk Show's Death Raises Fears for Serbia Media," Balkan Insight, 3 October 2014, http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/talk-show-s-death-raises-fears-for-serbia-media.

<sup>70</sup> Nezavisno Udruzenje Novinara Srbije (NUNS) "Hronika napada i pritisaka na novinare u 2014 godini" [Chronology of Attacks and Pressure on Journalists in 2014], news release, 23 December 2014, http://www.nuns.rs/info/activities/23085/hronika-napada-i-pritisaka-na-novinare-u-2014-godini.html.

<sup>71</sup> Vuk Z. Cvijić, "Brankica Stanković: Naruče vaše ubistvo, pa vas tuže što ste to objavili" [Brankica Stankovic:

They Commission Your Murder, Then Sue You For Publishing That], Blic, 4 April 2014,

http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Tema-Dana/455125/Brankica-Stankovic-Naruce-vase-ubistvo-pa-vas-tuze-sto-ste-toobjavili

<sup>72</sup> "Pretučen Davor Pašalić urednik Foneta" [FoNet Editor Davor Pasalic Beaten Up] *Politika*, 3 July 2014, http://www.politika.rs/rubrike/Hronika/Pretucen-Davor-Pasalic-urednik-Foneta.lt.html

<sup>73</sup> "Medijski monitoring: pad profesionalnosti" [Media Monitoring: Decline in Professionalism] Tanjug, 8 September 2014,

http://www.mc.rs/upload/documents/saopstenja izvestaji/2014/09 08 2014 KAS Medijski monitoring.pdf <sup>74</sup> Bojana Barlovac, "Major powers tailored Serbian media legislation for 'Balkan CNN'" Media Observatory, 8 December 2014, http://mediaobservatory.net/radar/major-powers-tailored-serbian-media-legislation-

%E2%80%98balkan-cnn%E2%80%99

<sup>75</sup> Independent Association of Journalists in Serbia (NUNS), "Podrška peticiji 'Vratite nam Utisak'" [Support for Petition "Give us Back Impression"], 30 September 2014, http://www.nuns.rs/info/statements/22628/podrskapeticiji-vratite-nam-utisak.html. <sup>76</sup> "Serbian Province Reshuffles Government," Balkan Insight, 4 November 2014,

http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/serbia-s-democrats-reshuffle-provincial-government <sup>77</sup> "Skupština Srbije potvrdila Statut Vojvodine" [Serbia's Parliament Affirms Vojvodina Statute] *Politika*, 20 May 2014, http://www.politika.rs/rubrike/Politika/Skupstina-Srbije-potvrdila-Statut-Vojvodine.lt.html.

<sup>78</sup> EC, Serbia Progress Report.

<sup>79</sup> "Prvi čovek Bujanovca: Priznajte referendum kojim možemo da se pripojimo Kosovu" [Bujanovac's First Man: Recognize Referendum That Enables us to Merge with Kosovol, Blic, 7 November 2014,

http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/509119/Prvi-covek-Bujanovaca-Priznajte-referendum-kojim-mozemo-da-sepripojimo-Kosovu. <sup>80</sup> "Jonuz Musliu: Prioritet i KKSH gjat mandatit, zbatimi i Referendumit '92, ribashkimimi me Kosovën" [Jonuz

Musliu: ARC Priority During the Term, Implementation of 1992 Referendum] Preseva Jone, 7 November 2014, http://www.preshevaione.com/106289/

<sup>81</sup> "Mladi Albanci nedovoljno poznaju srpski jezik" [Young Albanians Have Insufficient Knowledge of Serbian] Radio Televvizija Vojvodine, 29 August 2014, http://www.rtv.rs/sr\_lat/drustvo/mladi-albanci-nedovoljno-poznajusrpski-jezik 514706.html. <sup>82</sup> "EPS: Bujanovac i Preševo duguju dve milijarde dinara za struju" [EPS: Bujanovac and Preševo Owe 2 Billion

Dinars for Electricity], Blic, 1 August 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Ekonomija/484816/EPS-Bujanovac-i-Presevoduguju-dve-milijarde-dinara-za-struju.

<sup>83</sup> EC, Serbia Progress Report.

<sup>84</sup> "SNS wins landslide victories in Mionica, Lučani election" Tanjug news agency, 29 December 2014, http://www.infobalkans.com/2014/12/29/sns-wins-landslide-victories-mionica-Lučani-elections.

<sup>85</sup> Dosta je bilo, "Избори у Мајданпеку су нерегуларни и морају бити поништени" [Elections in Majdanpek Were Irregular and Must Be Annulled], news release, 7 September 2014, http://dostajebilo.rs/izbori-u-majdanpekusu-neregularni-moraju-biti-ponisteni/

<sup>86</sup> EC, Serbia Progress Report.

<sup>87</sup> "Usvojen Zakon o zaštiti uzbunjivača" [Law on Whistleblowers Adopted], Blic, 25 November 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Politika/514206/Usvojen-Zakon-o-zastiti-uzbunjivaca

<sup>88</sup> N. Bijelić, "Zbog strajka advokata odlozeno cak 200.000 sudjenja" [Lawers' Strike Delays As Many As 200,000 Trials] Vecernje Novosti, 29 December 2014,

http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/drustvo/aktuelno.290.html:526619-Zbog-strajka-advokata-odlozeno-cak-200000-sudjenja

<sup>89</sup> M. Čekerevac, "Stevović: Štrajk advokata ugrožava bezbednost u zatvorima" [Stevović: Lawyers' Strike Undermines Security in Prisons], Politika, 2 December 2014, http://www.politika.rs/rubrike/Hronika/Stevovic-Strajk-advokata-ugrozava-bezbednost-u-zatvorima.lt.html

<sup>90</sup> Bojana Anđelić and Nataša Latković, "Kertes, Marko Milošević, Pahomije ... Zašto zastarevaju slučajevi u Srbiji?" [Kertes, Marko Milošević, Pahomije ... Why Cases Expire in Serbia], Blic, 8 April 2014,

http://www.blic.rs/Projekat-EU/456186/Kertes-Marko-Milosevic-Pahomije-Zasto-zastarevaju-slucajevi-u-Srbiji. <sup>91</sup> "Zločini u Srbiji zastarevaju po nalogu vlasti" [Statute of Limitations in Serbia Ordered by Authorities], *Blic*, 29 March 2014, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Drustvo/453283/Zlocini-u-Srbiji-zastarevaju-po-nalogu-vlasti; and "Kertes pravosnažno oslobođen" [Kertes Acquitted] B92, 2 August 2014,

http://www.b92.net/info/vesti/index.php?yyy=2014&mm=08&dd=02&nav\_id=883879. <sup>92</sup> "Selaković: Zakasnela pravda je nepravda!" [Selaković: Delayed Justice is Injustice], *Telegraf*, 24 July 2014, http://www.telegraf.rs/vesti/politika/1165976-Selaković-zakasnela-pravda-je-nepravda

<sup>93</sup> "Restitucija Vraćena oduzeta imovina vredna milijardu evra" [Restitution: Returned Property Worth A Million Euros], Blic, 7 January 2015, http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Ekonomija/524816/RESTITUCIJA-Vracena-oduzetaimovina-vredna-milijardu-evra

<sup>94</sup> "Prinudno iseljen iz lokala koji mu je država vratila" [Evicted From Shop Returned by State], Tanjug, 27 November 2014, http://vesti.krstarica.com/vesti-dana/prinudno-iseljen-iz-lokala-koji-mu-je-drzava-vratila/

<sup>95</sup> "U Srbiji od 2014. godine 66 osnovnih sudova" [In Serbia, as of 2014, 66 basic courts], Euractiv, 20 November, 2013, <u>http://www.euractiv.rs/vladavina-prava/6515-u-srbiji-od-2014-godine-66-osnovnih-sudova-</u>.

<sup>96</sup> Ibid.

<sup>97</sup> Multi Donor Trust Fund for Justice Sector Support in Serbia, *Annex 1: Background Information on the Serbian Judiciary*, (World Bank, 2014),

http://www.mdtfjss.org.rs/archive/file/Annex%201%20-

%20Background%20Information%20on%20the%20Serbian%20Judiciary%281%29.pdf

<sup>98</sup> Multi Donor Trust Fund for Justice Sector Support in Serbia, Annex 1: Background Information on the Serbian Judiciary, (World Bank, 2014),

http://www.mdtfjss.org.rs/archive/file/Annex%201%20-

%20Background%20Information%20on%20the%20Serbian%20Judiciary%281%29.pdf

<sup>99</sup> "Serbia told to free detained Falun Gong members," B92, 18 December 2014,

http://www.b92.net/eng/news/crimes.php?yyyy=2014&mm=12&dd=18&nav\_id=92608

<sup>100</sup> "Država nemoćna pred decom-kriminalcima" [State Powerless to Deal With Child Criminals] Radio 021, 19 November 2014, http://www.naslovi.net/2014-11-19/radio-021/drzava-nemocna-pred-decom-

kriminalcima/12373394

<sup>101</sup> Transparency International, *Corruption Perceptions Index 2014* (Berlin: Transparency International, 2014), http://www.transparency.org/cpi2014/results.

<sup>102</sup> Transparentnost Srbija, "Stagniranje u borbi protiv korupcije" [Stagnation in Fight Against Corruption], news release, 3 December 2014,

http://www.mc.rs/upload/documents/saopstenja\_izvestaji/2014/120314\_Transparentnost\_Srbija.pdf

<sup>103</sup> http://www.b92.net/eng/news/business.php?yyyy=2012&mm=12&dd=28&nav\_id=83888

<sup>104</sup> "Kinezi počeli Koridor 11" [Chinese Began Work on Corridor 11] B92, 24 December 2014, http://www.b92.net/biz/vesti/srbija.php?yyyy=2013&mm=12&dd=24&nav\_id=792723.com

<sup>105</sup> The plant, Serbia's first in 20 years, requires an investment of \$715 million, of which China will provide \$608 million and Serbia's state-owned power producer and distributor will invest the remainder. "Serbia: Agreement with China on building 350 MW Thermal Power Plant," EnergyWorld Magazine, 15 December 2014,

http://www.energyworldmag.com/15/12/2014/serbia-agreement-with-china-on-building-350-mw-thermal-power-plant/.

<sup>106</sup> "Agencija za borbu protiv korupcije: 14 krivičnih za neprijavljivanje imovine" [Anti-Corruption Agency: 14 Criminal Charges for Not Declaring Assets], *Vecernje Novosti*, 14 May 2014,

http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/politika/aktuelno.289.html:548017-Agencija-za-borbu-protiv-korupcije-14krivicnih-za-neprijavljivanje-imovine. <sup>107</sup> Serbia Energy, "Serbia: Gazprom Neft surprised by investigation in NIS Oil company privatization," news

<sup>107</sup> Serbia Energy, "Serbia: Gazprom Neft surprised by investigation in NIS Oil company privatization," news release, 22 August 2014,

http://serbia-energy.eu/serbia-gazpromneft-surprised-by-investigation-in-nis-oil-company-privatization/

<sup>108</sup> "Mesom i lekovima placacemo ruski gas" [We'll be paying Russian gas with meat and medicines], *Vecernje Novosti*, 9 December 2014, <u>http://www.novosti.rs/vesti/naslovna/ekonomija/aktuelno.239.html:523513-Mesom-i-lekovima-placacemo-ruski-gas</u>.

<sup>109</sup> A. Milošević, "Opstanak Srpske banke koštaće bar 80 miliona" [Saving Srpska Banka Will Cost At Least 80 Million], *Danas*, 19 November 2014,

http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/opstanak\_srpske\_banke\_kostace\_bar\_80\_miliona.4.html?news\_id=292757. <sup>110</sup> "NBS nije mogla da spreči Bogićevića" [NBS Couldn't Prevent Bogicevic] B92, 29 November 2014, http://www.b92.net/info/vesti/index.php?yyyy=2014&mm=11&dd=29&nav\_id=930603.com.

<sup>111</sup> Boris Vuković and Bojana Jelovac, "Uhapšen Goran Perčević, krio se u stanu prijatelja na Banjici" [Goran Perčević Arrested Hiding In Friend's Apartment], *Blic*, 16 November 2014,

http://www.blic.rs/Vesti/Hronika/511414/Uhapsen-Goran-Percevic-krio-se-u-stanu-prijatelja-na-Banjici. <sup>112</sup> Mirjana N. Stevanović, "Vlada ima kapacitet da prekine korupciju" [Government Has Capacity to Stop Corruption], *Danas*, 2 June 2014,

http://www.danas.rs/danasrs/ekonomija/vlada\_ima\_kapacitet\_da\_prekine\_korupciju.4.html?news\_id=282575.

<sup>114</sup> Mreza za Poslovnu Podrsku [Business Support Network], "Korupcija – ozbiljan izazov u primeni novog Zakona o planiranju i izgradnji" [Corruption - Serious Challenge in Implementation of New Law on Planning and

Construction], news release, 10 December 2014, <u>http://bsn.rs/vesti/korupcija-ozbiljan-izazov-u-primeni-novog-zakona-o-planiranju-izgradnji/</u>.